
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 9th July 2018 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Berry (Chairman), Cllr G Siely, Cllr Ritchie, Cllr Mole, Cllr Burke, Cllr C Siely
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)
12 members of the public
1. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllr Love had sent his apologies
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items.  None
3. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 11th June and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
4. Councillor reports
4.1 Chairman’s report.  The Chairman confirmed that the emergency license had been granted to move 30 metres of rocks in order to protect the newly cut ramp.  The Chairman noted that he had been saddened to see some aggressive and unkind emails to NNDC regarding the erosion / ramp / defences.  The Chairman explained that he felt strongly that these communications had arisen from a lack of understanding regarding the Shoreline Management Plan and the actions of NNDC over the years.  It was agreed that the Clerk would respond to the people who had sent emails, copying NNDC for their information.  
4.2 The Chairman noted that he had received a request to ask if the path behind the pond could be cut back.  The Clerk would liaise with NCC about this
4.3 The Chairman noted that the defibrillator at the car park was back up and running following a problem with the buttons
4.4 The Chairman noted that he had received some out of hours telephone calls and that he was not prepared to deal with non urgent phone calls late at night.  Councillors agreed that this was unacceptable.  Following various discussions at Parish Council meetings over the years, it was AGREED that the Car Park Committee would hold a working party to discuss using a contractor to manage any out of hours work associated with the car park.  It had been noted in 2017 that the Chairman had attended the car park often four times per day in order to deal with problems with the Pay and Display machine.  
4.5 The Chairman noted that a member of the public was leaving the village, and thanked him very much for his hard work and contribution to the village over a period of many years
4.6 Cllr Burke noted that there were some issues with the new Caravan Park in that the bund should have been built to a height of 3 metres but had not been built to the required height.  She noted that her concern, and that of parishioners, was that once the caravans are on site the bund may be impossible to increase in size.  It was noted that the applicant may not be given a caravan park license without adhering to the stipulations within the planning application.  Cty Cllr Seward noted that NNDC were aware and their enforcement team were involved but were not in a position to take action until the caravan park was deemed ready for opening.  It was noted that the school is also concerned about the height of the bund on the basis that the bund is uneven on either side so is much less than 3 metres on one side.  
4.7 Cllr G Siely noted that the old caravan park site would be gated off by the owner and that it would be deemed public open space
4.8 Cllr Mole noted that he was still attempting to contact the Car Boot Sale organisers to obtain a copy of their certification as previously discussed.  He also noted that NNDC had given the Wenn Evans Centre a rebate of £600 as they were deemed to no longer require a premises license
4.9 Cllr C Siely noted that he had spoken to Matthew Williamson (NCC grass cutting contractor) and also to Jon Winnett at NCC to ascertain when the verges would be cut.  He had received confirmation that they would be cut in August or September and so would cut the verges during the second week of July.  The Council thanked Cllr C Siely for working on this
5. Correspondence
5.1 Shaun Martin.  SAM2 sign update.  The Chairman noted that there was no update for the Sam2 for the month.
5.2 Parishioner.  Concerns regarding public safety in the village.  A   parishioner had written to the Clerk, who had forwarded the email to all Councillors.  The email described a recent incident involving the Wishing Well Care Home.  It was agreed, following discussion, that the matter should be taken up urgently with NCC Adult Social Care and that the Clerk should write a letter the following day outlining the urgency of action.  Councillors felt that the matter should be dealt with in days rather than weeks
5.3 Vattenfall.  Update regarding DCO.  It was AGREED that the Clerk would write a letter of application in order to register interest, indicating why the Council has an interest.  The Clerk would write the letter and liaise with Geoff Lyon at NNDC to ensure that it was appropriate.  In particular, the letter would note that as the landfall and the cable routes are within the parish, the Council should be an obvious consultee
5.4 NALC.  Training course available.  ‘Being an Effective Councillor.  Hellesdon.  14th November 2018.  Councillors all agreed that they would attend a training course if it could be organized locally
5.5 Norman Lamb’s office.  Village Tour.  Norman Lamb to visit Happisburgh Wednesday 29th August.  10 am.  Outside the school.  Noted
5.6 NCC.  Report that rotten Give Way sign has been fixed (reported at May meeting).  Noted
5.7 Parishioner.  A Parishioner had written to the PC noting her concerns regarding jet skiiers.  The Clerk outlined this letter.  Councillors agreed that this was a problem.  The Clerk would contact Rob Goodliffe in the first instance to ask for advice.  
6 Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

The meeting was adjourned at 7.56pm
6.1. District and County Councillor reports. County Cllr Eric Seward gave the Council an update on the Vattenfall DCO (see item 5.3 above).  He also noted that NNDC had written to the Secretary of State confirming that Vattenfall had conformed with pre-application consultation satisfactorily.  
6.2. Cty Cllr Seward also noted that the County Council had sent their Assurance team in to the Wishing Well care home and that he would be expecting some news during the week.  

6.3. Cty Cllr Seward noted that Kier were considering industrial strike action.  He explained that Kier’s contract was scheduled to end in April 2019 but that it had been extended for a further year but that it was not profitable and that Kier were pulling out of the work in North Norfolk.  

6.4. Rosemary Munday explained that she had received approximately £265 from Cllr Newall in respect of a donation towards the playspace.  This money went directly to reimburse Mrs Munday for the purchase of two more benches and fixings for the playspace.  Mrs Munday had kindly used private money to complete the purchase, for which she did not wish to be reimbursed.  These figures would not be going through the Parish Council books, but were noted at the meeting.  

6.5. The Parish Council discussed the cutting of footpaths in the village, which were the responsibility of Norfolk County Council and Norfolk Trails.  Sadly in 2017 NCC had reassured members of the public that the footpaths had been cut when in fact they had not.  SIM Home Improvements had needed to undertake some of the work during the 2017 season.  The Clerk would contact NCC and ask that footpaths be cut satisfactorily.  The Council AGREED that if the footpaths were not cut SIM would need to undertake the work.  

6.6. It was noted that soil was being placed on top of the old caravan rectangles at the old caravan park without the metal and concrete having been removed first.  As for many years parishioners had battled to ensure that metal and concrete is removed from the beach, Councillors agreed that the Clerk should write to Environmental Health to ensure that EH check to confirm that all rubbish is removed properly

The meeting was reconvened at 8.45pm

7 Agenda items

7.1. To consider agreeing to the T&T bell Terms of Reference.  AGREED.  The Clerk confirmed that Paul Moore of Zurich insurers had confirmed on 15th May 2018 that the Time and Tide Bell was fully insured
7.2. To receive a presentation from Maxine Collis of NNDC regarding the Deep History Coast project.  Maxine Collis had attended a meeting with Cllr Burke at the car park prior to the Parish Council meeting, and had identified a suitable place for the Deep History Coast boards.  She had also attended the meeting, and explained a little more about the Deep History Coast.  She noted that the work would cover Cart Gap to Weybourne.  Councillors agreed to the location for the boards as discussed with Cllr Burke and noted that the installation would take place during the winter (possibly February) and that the land would need to be leased back from Happisburgh Parish Council to NNDC (who initially lease the land to Happisburgh PC).  
8 Financial Matters.  The bank reconciliation and bank statements had been checked and signed by the Vice Chairman
8.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 
8.2. The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:

6.1.1. PC account.  S/O.  Nest.  Clerk Pension August.  £93.54 (paid by Clerk and PC)
6.1.2. PC account.  S/O.  Nest.  Clerk Pension July.  £90.52

6.1.3. PC account.  S/O.  URM glass.  £21.60 inc £3.60 VAT

6.1.4. PC account.  Chq 780.  HMRC.  Tax (July and August).  £87.60

6.1.5. PC account.  Chq 781.  Clerk salary and expenses July and August.  £952.44

6.1.6. CP account.  Chq 246.  Roy Cornell.  July cleaning.  £767.25

6.1.7. CP account.  Chq 247.  Roy Cornell.  August cleaning.  £767.25

6.1.8. CP account.  Chq 248.  Val Howson. Beach Road signs. £30.10

6.1.9. CP account.  Chq 249.  The Heartbeat Trust.  Defibrillator pads.  £99.90 inc £16.60 VAT

6.1.10. CP account.  DD.  Wave (Water).  £778.67

6.1.11. CP account.  Chq 250.  Wayside Stores.  Cleaning equipment.  £17.99 inc £3 VAT (invoice number 2011)

6.1.12. CP account.  Chq 251.  Katharine Yuill.  Car park work.  £233.30
9. The following Planning applications were considered:
9.1. Application against refusal received.  Notification of prior approval for a proposed change of use of agricultural building to pair of semi-detached dwellings Hill Farm, Whimpwell Green
10. The following planning decisions were noted: 
10.1. Site off North Walsham Road.  Removal of condition 5.  Approved
10.2. The Works, School Road.  Prior notice of intention to demolish office building.  Approved
10.3. The Old Vicarage, The Street.  Demolition of existing garage and erection of 2-storey and single storey extension.  Approved
11. Items for the Parish News:
11.1. Location of defibrillators
11.2. CPR training 20th November 7pm in the Wenn Evans Centre
12. Any other items at the Chairman’s discretion
12.1. The Chairman noted that he had not heard from Peter Lawson regarding the car park extension, and he would contact him again
12.2. Cllr Burke was investigating the idea of passing places on Beach Road.  The Clerk  would contact Sarah Price regarding this
13. Date of next meeting –10th September 2018.  7.30pm in the Wenn Evans Centre.  NO MEETING IN AUGUST.  
The meeting closed at 9.22pm 
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